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Mr. Sutton opened the session by welcoming all the delegates, particularly those 
attending one of the Group�s sessions for the first time. He conveyed the apologies of 
Mr. Van de Ven who was unable to attend on the two days scheduled for the meeting. 

1. Adoption of the draft agenda CEMT/CS/TR/A(2007)1 

Any documents provided in addition to those specified in the draft agenda would be 
referenced at the appropriate points in the summary record. 

The agenda was adopted. 

2. Adoption of the summary record of decisions  CEMT/CS/TR/M(2006)3 
 taken by the Group on 16 November 2006 CEMT/CS/TR(2007)1 & ADD1 

Mrs. Lhomme disputed the statement that there had been no discussion of the 
Group�s programme of work due to a lack of time. Mr. Rathery replied that although this 
issue had indeed been discussed both by the Group and by the Transport Management 
Board at its meeting six days later, the positions adopted had been markedly different 
since several written responses had subsequently been compiled and published in 
document CEMT/CS/TR(2007)1 and its Addendum. He advised Delegates that any 
proposals regarding the management of the multilateral quota, quota-related issues or 
the regional aspects of road transport, would have to be referred to the Management 
Board for approval. This would be particularly important when the Group came to discuss 
social aspects under item 6 on the agenda. 

Mrs. Tenti added that Italy was favourable to maintaining a maximum limit of 20% 
on the quota share that could be converted into short-term licences. 

Mr. Sutton felt that after reading the summary record there were two points that 
needed clarification, namely: was a digital tachograph mandatory for EURO IV and 
EURO V vehicles? Secondly, as borne out by the comments by Mrs. Lhomme and 
Mr. Rathery, a full and frank discussion was needed of the type of work the Group 
wished to undertake in the future, if for no other reason that firm proposals could be 
submitted to the Transport Management Board at its meeting scheduled for the end of 
the month. 

After taking these details into account, the summary record was adopted. 

3. Quota as from 1st January 2007 CEMT/CS/TR(2006)13/REV2 
    Room document No.1 

Mrs. Shatberashvili noted that the distribution of licences had changed for some 
countries as a result of some licences being returned to the Secretariat in response to 
the decisions taken by the Group at its meeting in November with regard to the 
conversion rates and bonuses applicable in 2007. 

All countries had provided the data and information requested on the issuing and 
validity of licences, which it had therefore been possible to publish on the ECMT website. 
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However, the control authorities needed to be made aware of the importance of paying 
due attention to the update dates when consulting the website, since the information was 
not provided as a live feed. A final version of the reference document would be published 
very soon after the meeting. 

Mr. Isik thanked the Secretariat for producing a document that clearly showed the 
change in the composition of the heavy goods vehicle fleet to one made up of the safest 
and most environmentally friendly vehicles. 

Mr. Sutton drew delegates� attention to the fact that Room Document No. 1 
contained the reaction of the FYR Macedonia to decisions regarding the multilateral 
quota in 2007. 

4. Management of the quota: 

• Statistical study 2006 CEMT/CS/TR(2007)2 
 Survey of logbooks CEMT/CS/TR(2007)3 

Mrs. Shatberashvili explained that the document on the survey of logbooks had 
only been finalised the Friday before the meeting and was therefore only available in 
English. The logbooks from Belgium, Ireland and Romania had arrived too late to be 
taken into account in the survey and the document would therefore be revised to provide 
a full overview of the exercise. It was also planned to draw up a summary report on all 
the results available for the four years in which restrictions on licence usage, in terms of 
either time or journeys, had been in place. This report would be presented at the next 
meeting of the Group. 

Document CEMT/CS/TR(2007)2 was the first document to cover a full year of 
restrictions on the number of journeys. It should be noted that the Secretariat had 
obtained 100% returns and that the findings of the two surveys were complementary and 
bore out their respective conclusions. 

Mr. Sutton noted that there had been two consequences to the introduction of 
restrictions: an increase in the number of empty runs and an increase in journeys 
involving the country in which the vehicle was registered. Mr. Isik commented that there 
was also an additional factor which had not been mentioned in the analysis but which 
explained why the number of empty runs had increased, namely the difficulties in 
obtaining visas and their limited period of validity. 

It was proposed that a comparative study be made for the next meeting of the Group 
of the number of empty runs observed with ECMT licences, the number of empty runs in 
the EU reported by EUROSTAT and the Swiss study of empty runs. 

It was also agreed that the data collection exercise would be repeated every two 
months, if for no other reason than to ensure that the statistical series remained 
unbroken. In contrast, it would be advisable to rationalise the presentation of the findings 
from the two surveys by constructing tables that are more standardised and succinct. 
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• Consequences of the new EU and UNECE  
regulations on users of ECMT licences CEMT/CS/TR(2006)18 

Mr. Pirkanniemi confirmed that in accordance with articles 2.2 and 2.3 of 
Regulation (EC) No 561/2006: 

�Chapter 1 

Article 2.2 This Regulation shall apply, irrespective of the country of registration of 
the vehicle, to carriage by road undertaken: 

a) exclusively within the Community; or 

b) between the Community, Switzerland and the countries party to the Agreement on 
the European Economic Area. 

Article 2.3 The AETR shall apply, instead of this Regulation, to international road 
transport operations undertaken in part outside the areas mentioned in paragraph 2, to: 

a) vehicles registered in the Community or in countries which are contracting parties 
to the AETR, for the whole journey; 

b) vehicles registered in a third country which is not a contracting party to the AETR, 
only for the part of the journey on the territory of the Community or of countries 
which are contracting parties to the AETR. 

The provisions of the AETR should be aligned with those of this Regulation, so that 
the main provisions in this Regulation apply, through the AETR, to such vehicles for any 
part of the journey made within the Community.� 

These provisions would enter into force on 11 April 2007. As of that date, any 
haulier loading in an EU Member State (EEA+CH) in order to unload in an EU Member 
State (EEA+CH) must comply with the provisions of this Regulation with regard to driving 
times and rest periods. This requirement applied in particular to hauliers from non-EU 
Member States who, with an ECMT licence, loaded and unloaded in EU Member States 
(EEA+CH). 

All delegates were asked to take the necessary action to ensure that their hauliers 
were duly informed of these provisions before they were implemented. 

• Control of licences CEMT/CS/TR(2007)9 

The document produced by the Secretariat concerned two points of interpretation of 
the Guide on which the Secretariat wanted the Group to give its opinion: 

1. It was reaffirmed that stamping logbook pages after a control was optional. 
The column �Special remarks� could be used for that purpose, but it was in no 
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way compulsory and therefore could not be demanded of any control authority 
whatsoever. 

2. With regard to the definition of �recurring transport�, it is the responsibility of 
the country of registration of the vehicle to define what it understands by 
�recurring transport� in terms of articles 3.19 and 6.6 of the Guide on the Use 
of the ECMT Multilateral Quota, and it is the responsibility of these authorities 
alone to punish anybody committing an infringement. 

These two clarifications aimed at civil servants and hauliers using the quota would 
be published on the ECMT website at http://www.cemt.org/topics/road/notification.htm 
under the heading �additional information�. 

In addition, it should also be noted that, like Greece, Albania is still using the old 
format logbooks but should start issuing new ones as of next month. 

• Issuing of certificates CEMT/CS/TR(2007)4 & ADD1 et 2 

The Group approved the way in which the ECMT and IRU Secretariats had found a 
solution to the problem of the uncontrolled issuing of certificates by national authorities 
[CEMT/CS/TR(2007)4)]. 

In reply to the query from Mr. Staus as to whether EURO certificates exist for trailers 
and semi-trailers, it was explained that it is the security certificates which must 
correspond to minimal safety requirements both for the tractor as well as for the trailer or 
semi-trailer being towed. By extension, the safety details given in part B of certificates 
were said to be the EURO II or IV certificates for the trailer, but under no circumstances 
were they certificates concerning noise or pollutant emissions. 

This information would also be brought to the attention of civil servants and hauliers 
using the quota on the ECMT website at http://www.cemt.org/topics/road/notification.htm 
under the heading �additional information�. 

The two addenda posed the general problem of the lack of certificates approved by a 
supranational authority. Although model certificates had been established by UNECE 
WP29, they were more akin to bona fides statements than detailed technical certificates. 
Until now, is had always been the certificates issued by the ECMT which had been held 
to be valid with regard to formalities such as import duties, taxes, roadworthiness tests, 
etc. The Secretariat would ask the European Commission�s DG Enterprise and Industry 
whether it had ever thought of issuing similar certificates to those in force for lower 
categories. The German delegation would forward to the Secretariat, for distribution to 
delegates, a list of the documents that the German authorities required before they would 
recognise a lorry as a EURO V lorry and therefore eligible for reduced taxes in Germany. 

On the basis of the information collected, a Group of technical experts would be set 
up, including Delegates from the Commission and representatives of vehicle 
manufacturers, to draw up model certificates for EURO V lorries which could, if required, 
be approved at the next session of the Group. 
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In the absence of their own EURO V certificate, and within the framework of the 
ECMT multilateral quota, EURO V lorries were treated as EURO IV lorries and as a 
result were granted the same certificates with regard to not only noise and pollutant 
emissions but also safety criteria. 

• Issuing of licences at national level 

− Case of FYR Macedonia CEMT/CS/TR(2007)5 

Mrs. Nikiforovic gave a presentation of the system in place at the national level for 
issuing ECMT licences to hauliers in her country. 

Mr. Sutton thanked the Delegation of FYR Macedonia for its presentation and 
encouraged exchanges of best practices between Member countries, notably with regard 
to the issuing of licences at the national level. 

• Follow-up to the meeting in November 2006 

Mr. Sutton had asked for clarification about whether a digital tachograph was 
compulsory for EURO IV and EURO V vehicles. Mr. Pirkanniemi replied that the digital 
tachograph could already be used in countries covered by the AETR provided that it was 
initialised and calibrated when it made its first trip to a country that complied with the 
regulations regarding the use of a digital tachograph. If the lorry simply made journeys to 
countries which were not covered by the AETR, it was not compulsory for it to have a 
digital tachograph fitted. To be perfectly clear, there was no connection between the type 
of tachograph and the different types of EURO vehicles. 

Mrs. Poirier added that the provisional measures in force for vehicles fitted with 
digital tachographs from non-EU Member States were set out in document 
ECE/TRANS/SC1/2006/8 which could be downloaded from the UNECE website. 

5. Quota development 

• Case of Montenegro CEMT/CS/TR(2007)6 

In presenting the reference document, Mr. Sutton asked Member countries to adopt 
as pragmatic an approach as possible so that Montenegrin hauliers could be granted 
access to the international road haulage market as quickly as possible. Mrs. Popovic 
confirmed that, although Montenegro was not yet entitled to ECMT multilateral licences, 
it had never denied access to its territory to foreign hauliers holding such licences. 

The Group accepted the proposal made in the reference document to print licences 
as quickly as possible for Montenegro for the remainder of 2007 by converting 30 basic 
licences into licences valid for EURO III safe lorries. This would not entail any return of 
existing licences and Montenegro would not be mentioned in the list of countries 
participating in the system (list reproduced on the first page of licences). A special notice 
would be published on the website mentioned earlier under the initials for this country 
(MNE). 
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Mrs. Lhomme felt that the arrival of this new country might jeopardise the envelope 
of 6 060 licences agreed in Moscow. Mrs. Penndorf proposed that some EU Member 
States could voluntarily reduce their basic quota in order to release the 30 basic licences 
allocated to Montenegro. Mr. Isik, followed by Mrs. Gromule and Mrs. Nunes, noted 
that the total envelope of 6 060 basic licences had been agreed in the light of the 
situation at a given point in time (2005) when 42 Member countries were participating in 
the multilateral quota system and that Montenegro should be treated like any other new 
Member country given that Serbia had taken the place of the former Serbia and 
Montenegro for all international diplomatic relations. Mr. Sherstnev stressed the fact that 
the 30 additional basic licences amounted to less than 0.5% of the total quota and that 
the principle of voluntary licence surrender recommended by the German Delegation to 
provide licences set a precedent for the future and challenged the soundness of the 
decisions taken by the Group. Mr. Rajdl was of the same opinion. 

Nevertheless, for 2008 and 2009, the Delegations of the six countries (Belgium, 
France, Germany, Luxembourg, Spain and Switzerland) were asked to submit written 
proposals to the Secretariat by the summer to establish stable basic quotas for these two 
countries in 2008 and 2009 which would not jeopardise the distribution of basic quotas 
for all ECMT Member countries adopted in Dublin in 2006 and valid until 2010. In the 
meantime, the Secretariat would do its utmost to create a comparative database for both 
Serbia and Montenegro based on the 10 criteria used to determine the distribution of 
basic quota allocations to Member countries. This item would therefore be placed on the 
agenda for the next meeting of the Group. 

6. Social aspects, of which: 

• Synthesis of the work of the Sub-Group CEMT/CS/TR(2007)7 

Several Delegations from the European Union commented that, although they had 
no objection to seeing countries from outside the EU align their social regulations with 
those in force in the Community, the latter would always take precedence in those 
countries and there was no scope for the ECMT to gain access to a legal instrument of 
comparable effectiveness to the provisions in place in the European Union. 
Mr. Rinderknecht recalled the extent to which action undertaken by the ECMT and the 
Secretariat had allowed substantial progress to be made in the regulations adopted at 
the national level. It would be inconceivable that the Group on Road Transport remain no 
more than an administration managing transport licences. It was necessary to draw up 
and exchange questionnaires in order to collect information on best practices. 

After consulting the non-EU Member states participating in the meeting, Mr. Sutton 
observed that most of those countries were seeking to adopt national provisions similar 
to Community regulations. Mr. Sherstnev recalled that a harmonisation framework had 
been adopted in autumn 2006 by the CIS countries. It might be helpful to align this 
framework more closely with Community regulations and determine what stages in the 
harmonisation process still needed to be completed. Mr. Isik felt that such social 
harmonisation could not be considered of benefit solely to countries outside the 
European Union. He said that the benefits were mutual for both EU and non-EU Member 
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States in that the establishment of training centres, the sponsorship projects funded by 
the European Union and the organisation of seminars or workshops were all processes 
that allowed an exchange of good practices and the closer alignment of legislative 
systems. Mr. Kamberski said that the experience of the IRU showed that all the 
members of that organisation were capable of accepting EU regulations. The training 
centres approved by the IRU Academy were often at the leading edge of the latest 
developments in Community regulations. The IRU was of the opinion that the ECMT 
multilateral quota and the harmonisation of the conditions of access to the profession 
were mutually enhancing. 

A proposal would be put forward at the next meeting of the Transport Management 
Board that, at the initiative of ECMT Member countries outside the EU area, a study 
would be made of the timeliness of updating Consolidated Resolution 
CEMT/CM(2000)10/Final on the conditions of access to the occupation of international 
road freight haulier with a view of achieving a reference framework to take account of the 
overhaul by the European Commission of its Regulations and Directives and the 
Agreement reached at the level of the CIS countries. 

With regard to controls and sanctions, it was agreed that the Group would keep itself 
informed at regular intervals of the results obtained by the three organisations with 
responsibility in that area at the international level (Euro Contrôle Route, TISPOL and 
CORTE). 

• Implementation of Resolution 2003/4 CEMT/CM(2003)16/FINAL 
on driving times and rest periods CEMT/CS/TR(2006)19 

Mrs. Poirier informed the Group that ECMT Resolution 2003/4 had been adopted at 
a time when the revision of the AETR had not yet been completed since it was finally 
finished in 2004. Under the terms of Article 12 of the revised AETR, it was mandatory for 
the UNECE to collect the data that had been requested in document 
CEMT/CM(2003)16/Final, and the UNECE had aligned itself with the European Union 
and would in the summer request this information for the period 2005-2006, as was 
already the case at the level of the European Union, in order to draw up a report which 
would be examined by SC1 at its next session in October 2007 (deadline for submitting 
this information: 30 September 2007 in both organisations). 

In the light of the information that had just been given, it was decided not to proceed 
with implementation of Resolution 2003/4 at the level of the ECMT but to leave that task 
to the two other inter-governmental organisations, the UNECE and the European Union, 
which would be asked to keep the Group regularly informed of the findings of any 
surveys they may conduct. 

• Visas for professional drivers CEMT/CS/TR(2007)8 

The document drafted by the Secretariat was particularly well received by the 
countries experiencing difficulties in obtaining visas for their professional drivers. Mr. Isik 
felt that these difficulties constituted a de facto non-tariff barrier to international road 
haulage. Even though visa-related issues did not fall within the scope of the Ministry of 
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Transport, they had a major impact on transport by affecting movements and therefore 
legitimised the request by certain countries that this issue be kept on the agenda of the 
Group on Road Transport.  

The entire Group fully recognised the fact that this was a difficult and recurring 
problem. Work on the subject had been started by both the European Parliament 
(Hearing of 28 February 2007) and the ILO (meeting of 2 April 2007). The Secretariat 
would keep itself informed and/or would participate in the work in those two bodies. 

The Delegations of Belarus, Turkey and Ukraine would inform the Transport 
Management Board of the request that this item be retained on the Group�s agenda. In 
addition, it was proposed that the reference document should be submitted to the 
Transport Management Board for possible inclusion in the reference document on 
obstacles at border crossings due to be prepared for the Sofia Forum in 2007. Lastly, the 
Secretariat would forward the ECMT Declarations and the reference document to the 
Rapporteur at the European Parliament responsible for this topic. 

7. On-going activities at the EU and UNECE 

On-going activities at the European Union were described in an on-screen 
presentation whose contents were published after the meeting in document 
CEMT/CS/TR(2007)10. 

With regard to the UNECE, a Seminar would be held on 14 May 2007 to raise the 
awareness of non-EU Member States of the practical problems relating to the 
introduction of digital tachographs. These countries needed to start preparing themselves 
now since only three years and two months remained before the use of digital 
tachographs became compulsory. The UNECE Secretariat would undoubtedly be 
involved in the management of certain tasks relating to the introduction of these devices. 

Moreover, following the adoption of new regulations on driving times and rest periods 
by the European Commission, further harmonisation of the revised AETR was required 
and indeed started in May 2006. Two stumbling blocks still remained, however, namely 
the extraterritoriality of sanctions and the weekly rest period of 45 hours. In 
January 2007, an informal meeting was held at the IRU to resolve problems relating to 
these aspects of the regulations. On 15 and 16 May 2007 in Geneva, after the seminar, 
an ad hoc meeting by the AETR should allow SC1 to finalise the proposal at its October 
meeting. If no agreement were reached in May, an additional meeting might be held on 
2 July. 

Lastly, in October 2006, SC1 adopted the principle of electronic bills of lading. A new 
protocol would therefore be finalised at the meeting in October 2007. 



CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

10 

8. Other business, of which: 

• Attacks on international drivers of  
heavy goods vehicles 

The second version of the report had been heavily amended on the basis of the 
comments on the first version received from several countries. As soon as the 
translations had been received, this second version would be forward to the Crime and 
Road Transport Groups for a second reading. It would then be submitted to Transport 
Management Board by e-mail for approval. 

• Draft report on the implications   
of border crossings for congestion  
and impacts on trade ITF/TMB/TF07(2007)6 

It was intended that this report would be a basic document for the Sofia Forum. The 
Secretariat would like Delegations to comment on and drew Delegates� attention in 
particular to Annex 3, which it would like them to correct as required, and to point 6.3 to 
which it would like to receive reactions by the following week. 

• Calendar of meetings 

Given that the Group�s workload had fallen, it was proposed that the number of 
meetings be reduced to two a year and to dispense with the customary meeting in 
November. This would require Delegations to indicate how they would like their licences 
to be sent to them in November. 

The Secretariat had very recently received the findings of a study that had been 
commissioned on road transport in the Russian Federation. It was planned to hold the 
next meeting of the Group on Road Transport in September in Russia in order to take 
advantage of the Group�s presence there to organise a seminar at which the findings of 
the study could be presented and a comparison made with existing practices in ECMT 
Member countries. The Delegation of the Russian Federation confirmed the invitation 
and would shortly be providing details of the dates and procedures for entering Russia. 
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ANNEX 1/ANNEXE 1 

 
PRESENCE LIST/LISTE DE PRÉSENCE 

 
Chairman/Président : David SUTTON 

 
 
 
ALBANIE/ALBANIA Mr Kujtim HASHORVA 
 Director 
 Ministry of Public Works,Transport and Telecommunication 
 Road Transport Policy Directorate 
 �Scanderberg� Sq.5 
 AL- TIRANA 
 Telephone No. (355-4) 258318 
 Telefax No.  (355-4) 258319 
 e-mail:   khash9@interlab.net 
 
ALLEMAGNE/GERMANY Dr. Siegrid PENNDORF 
 Assistant Head of Division 
 Federal Ministry of Transport, Building and Urban Affairs 
 Robert Schuman Platz 1 
 D-53175 BONN 
 Telephone No. (49-228) 300 5362 
 Telefax No.  (49-228) 300 1470 
 e-mail:   siegrid.penndorf@bmvbs.bund.de 
 
 Mrs Patricia Gerecht-Thomsen (BMVBS - Intepreter) 
 Mrs. Maren Greiner (BMVBS � Interpreter) 
 
BELARUS Mr Sergeiy NEGREY 
 Deputy Head of the Foreign Economic Relations Department 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 21 rue Tchitchérine 
 BY-220029 MINSK 
 Telephone No. (375-17) 293 41 18 
 Telefax No.  (375-17) 232 83 91, 293 41 18 
 e-mail:   uvs@mintrans.by 
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 Mr Dmitry YATSKEVICH 
 Senior Expert 
 Division of International Transport 
 Association of International Road Carriers (BAMAP) 
 23 Betonij proezd 
 BY-220036 MINSK 
 Telephone No. (375-17) 209 26 52 
 Telefax No.  (375-17) 209 26 04 
 e-mail:   yatskevich@bairc.org 
 
BELGIQUE/BELGIUM Monsieur Pierre FORTON 
 Directeur Général - chargé de mission DGTT 
 Service public fédéral Mobilité et Transports 
 "City Atrium" 
 Rue du Progrès 56 
 B-1210 BRUXELLES 
 Telephone No. (32-2) 277 37 71 
      (32) 475 48 74 33 
 Telefax No.  (32-2)277 40 41 
 e-mail:   pierre.forton@mobilit.fgov.be 
 
BOSNIE-HERZ./ Mr Enis AJKUNIC 
BOSNIA-HERZ. Higher Expert 
 Ministry of Communications and Transport 
 Association for Transport 
 Trg Bosne i Hercegovine 1/IV 
 BIH-71000 SARAJEVO 
 Telephone No. (387-33) 254 371 
 Telefax No.  (387-33) 222 193 
 e-mail:   e.ajkunic@mkt.gov.ba 
 
 Mrs Snjezana IVKOVIC 
 Expert Adviser 
 Ministry of Communications and Transport 
 Department of Transport 
 Trg Bosne i Hercegovine 1/IV 
 BIH-71000 SARAJEVO 
 Telephone No. (387-33) 254 379 
 Telefax No.  (387-33) 222 193 
 e-mail:   s.ivkovic@mkt.gov.ba 
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BULGARIE/BULGARIA Mr Simeon ARNAUDOV 
 Director of Road Transport Directorate 
 Ministry of Transport 
 Road Transport Administration 
 5, Gourko Str 
 BG-1000 SOFIA 
 Telephone No. (359-2) 930 88 46 
      (359-88) 779 58 52 
 Telefax No.  (359-2) 988 54 95 
 e-mail:   sarnaudov@rta.government.bg 
 
 Mrs. Iana KOSSEVA 
 Expert in the European Integration and 
 International Relations Department 
 Ministry of Transport 
 Road Transport Administration 
 5, Gourko Str 
 BG-1000 SOFIA 
 Telephone No. (359-2) 930 88 50 
 Telefax No.  (359-2) 988 54 95 
 e-mail:   ikosseva@rta.government.bg 
 
DANEMARK/DENMARK Ms Janette NOWAK 
 Head of Section 
 Road Safety and Transport Agency 
 PO 9039 
 Adelgade 13 
 DK-1304 COPENHAGEN K 
 Telephone No. (45-33) 92 94 04 
 Telefax No.  (45-33) 93 22 92 
 e-mail:   jbn@fstyr.dk 
 
ERY MACEDOINE/ Mrs Julijana JANKULOVSKA 
FYR MACEDONIA Adviser 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Pl. Crvena Skopska Opstina N° 4 
 MK-1000 SKOPJE 
 Telephone No. (389-23) 145 469 
 Telefax No.  (389-23) 323 08 77 
 e-mail:   jule@mtc.gov.mk 
 
 Mrs Dragica NIKIFOROVIC 
 Adviser 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Pl. Crvena Skopska Opstina N° 4 
 MK-1000 SKOPJE 
 Telephone No. (389-23) 145 440 
 Telefax No.  (389-23) 230 877 
 e-mail:   nikiforovic@mtc.gov.mk 
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ESPAGNE/SPAIN Mr Miguel DE FRIAS ARAGON 
 Deputy Director of Road Transport 
 Ministère du Développement (FOMENTO) 
 Paseo de la Castellana 67 
 E-28071 MADRID 
 Telephone No. (34-91) 597 80 41 
 Telefax No.  (34-91) 597 85 33 
 e-mail:   madefrias@fomento.es 
 
ESTONIE/ESTONIA Mr. Tönis LAKS 
 Deputy Head of Road and Rail Department 
 Ministry of Economic Affairs and Communications 
 11 Harju Street 
 EST-15072 TALLINN 
 Telephone No. (372-6) 397 633 
 Telefax No.  (372-6) 397 676 
 e-mail:   tonis.laks@mkMr.ee 
 
FINLANDE/FINLAND Mr Jouko ALALUUSUA 
 Ministerial Adviser 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 PO Box 31 
 Eteläesplanadi 16-18 
 FIN-00023 GOVERNMENT HELSINKI 
 Telephone No. (358-9) 160 28 499 
      040 551 8373 
 Telefax No.  (358-9) 160 28 592 
 e-mail:   jouko.alaluusua@mintc.fi 
 
 Mrs Ani SOHLBERG 
 Head of Unit, 
 Finnish Vehicle Administration AKE 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 PO Box 31 
 Eteläesplanadi 16-18 
 FIN-00023 GOVERNMENT HELSINKI 
 Telephone No. (358-9)  
 Telefax No.  (358-9) 61 85 36 07 
 e-mail:   ani.sohlberg@ake.fi 
 
FRANCE Mrs. Nicole LHOMME 
 Chef du Bureau -- Transports Routiers 
 Ministère des Transports, de l'Equipement, 
 du Tourisme et de la Mer 
 Arche Sud 
 F-92055 LA DEFENSE Cedex 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 40 81 16 72 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 40 81 10 66 
 e-mail:   nicole.lhomme@equipement.gouv.fr 
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 Mr Jean-Pierre MARTEAU 
 Ministère des Transports, de l'Equipement, 
 du Tourisme et de la Mer 
 Arche Sud 
 F-92055 LA DEFENSE Cedex 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 40 81 16 83 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 40 81 10 66 
 e-mail:   jean-pierre.marteau@equipement.gouv.fr 
 
 Mr Stéphane STEVENARD 
 Ministère des Transports, de l'Equipement, 
 du Tourisme et de la Mer 
 Arche Sud 
 F-92055 LA DEFENSE Cedex 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 40 81 14 24 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 40 81 10 66 
 e-mail:   stephane.stevenard@equipement.gouv.fr 
 
GRECE/GREECE Mrs Alexandra VLACHOU 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Directorate General for Transport 
 Directorate for Freight Transport 
 Division for Road Transport 
 Anastaseos Str. 2 
 GR-10191 PAPAGOU / ATHENS 
 Telephone No. (30-210) 650 85 10 
 Telefax No.  (30-210) 650 84 91 
 e-mail:   a.vlachou@yme.gov.gr 
 
ITALIE/ITALY Mrs Paola TENTI 
 External Adviser 
 Ministry of Infrastructure and Transport 
 Department of Road Transport 
 Via Caraci, 36 
 I-00157 ROMA 
 Telephone No. (39-06) 41 58 41 10 
 Telefax No.  (39-06) 41 58 41 11 
 e-mail:   paolatenti.apc3@tiscali.it 
 
LETTONIE/LATVIA Mrs Indra GROMULE 
 Head of International Road Carriage Co-ordination Division 
 Ministry of Transport 
 Road Transport Administration 
 Brivibas Street 48/50 
 LV-1011 RIGA 
 Telephone No. (371-7) 68 64 58 
 Telefax No.  (371-7) 82 11 07 
 e-mail:   indra@atd.lv 
 



CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

16 

LITUANIE/LITHUANIA Mrs Birute SVIKLIENE 
 Senior Officer of Road Transport Department 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Gedimino av 17 
 LT-01505 VILNIUS 
 Telephone No. (370-52) 39 39 58 
 Telefax No.  (370-52) 39 39 59 
 e-mail:   b.svikliene@transp.lt 
 
LUXEMBOURG Monsieur Guy STAUS 
 Attaché de Gouvernement 1er en rang 
 Ministère des Transports 
 Direction des Transports Routiers 
 11 rue Notre-Dame 
 L-2938 LUXEMBOURG 
 Telephone No. (352) 478 4437 
 Telefax No.  (352) 22 82 01 
 e-mail:   guy.staus@tr.etat.lu 
 
MALTE/MALTA Mr David SUTTON 
 Deputy Chief Executive Officer 
 Malta Transport Authority 
 Sa Maison Road 
 CMR 02 FLORIANA 
 Telephone No. (356) 21 25 22 15 
      (356) 21 25 57 29 
 Telefax No.  (356) 21 22 52 53 
 e-mail:   david.sutton@maltatransport.com 
 
MOLDAVIE/MOLDOVA Mr Oleg GIRBU 
 General Director 
 Ministry of Transport and Road Industry 
 Moldavian Agency of International Road Carriers 
 108, Burebista Str. 
 MD-2012 CHISINAU 
 Telephone No. (373-22) 63 98 09 
 Telefax No.  (373-22) 22 06 57 
 e-mail:   amtai@mtc.md 
 
 Mrs Elena DARII 
 Main Specialist of International Relations 
 and European Integration Division 
 Ministry of Transport and Road Industry 
 Moldavian Agency of International Road Carriers 
 134 Bd. Stefan cel Mare 
 MD-2012  CHISINAU 
 Telephone No. (373-22) 25 11 81 
 Telefax No.  (373-22) 22 06 57 
 e-mail:   elena.darii@gmail.com 
 



 CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

17 

MONTENEGRO Mrs Vesna JANKOVIC 
 Head of Department for Road Transport 
 Ministry of Maritime Affairs, Transport and Telecommunications 
 of Republic of Montenegro 
 Rimski trg br. 46 
 SCG - 81000 PODGORICA 
 Telephone No. (381-81) 244 664 
      (381) 67 251 545 
 Telefax No.  (381-81) 230 650 
 e-mail:   jankovicm@cg.yu 
 
 Ms Natasa POPOVIC 
 Head of Department for Road Transport 
 Ministry of Maritime Affairs, Transport and Telecommunications 
 of Republic of Montenegro 
 Rimski trg br. 46 
 SCG - 81000 PODGORICA 
 Telephone No. (381-81) 244 664 
      (381) 67 503 828 
 Telefax No.  (381-81) 230 650 
 e-mail:   popovic.natasa@cg.yu 
 
NORVEGE/NORWAY Mr Erik SYVERTSEN 
 Adviser 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Transport Department 
 P O Box 8010 Dep 
 Akersg. 59 
 N-0030 OSLO 
 Telephone No. (47-22) 24 82 67 
 Telefax No.  (47-22) 24 95 70 
 e-mail:   erik.syvertsen@sd.dep.no 
 
 Mrs Lone Bruvold NILSEN 
 Norwegian Public Roads Administration (SVV) 
 PO Box 8142 Dep 
 N-0033 OSLO 
 Telephone No. (47-22) 073327  
 Telefax No.  (47-22) 
 e-mail:   lone.nilsen@vegvesen.no 
 
POLOGNE/POLAND Mrs Barbara KULIG 
 Chief Expert 
 Ministry of Transport 
 Road Transport Department 
 4/6 Chalubinskiego str 
 PL-00 928 WARSAW 
 Telephone No. (48-22) 630 12 70 
 Telefax No.  (48-22) 630 12 70   
 e-mail:   bkulig@mt.gov.pl 
 



CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

18 

PORTUGAL Mrs Maria Luisa NUNES 
 Chef de la Division des Relations Internationales 
 Ministère des Travaux Publics, des Transports et des 

Communications 
 Avenida das Forças Armadas 40 
 P-1649-022 LISBOA 
 Telephone No. (351-21) 794 9172 
 Telefax No.  (351-21) 794 9003 
 e-mail:   lnunes@dgtt.pt 
 
REP. TCHEQUE/ Mr Lubos RAJDL 
CZECH REP. Ministerial Adviser 
 Ministry of Transport 
 P.O. Box 12 
 Nabrezi Ludvika Svobody 12 
 CZ-110 15 PRAGUE 1 
 Telephone No. (420-22) 51 31 271 
 Telefax No.  (420-22) 51 31 117 
 e-mail:   lubos.rajdl@mdcr.cz 
 
 Mr Jan MEDVED 
 Head of the International Relations Department 
 CESMAD-Bohemia 
 Nad Sokolovnou 117/1 
 CZ 147 00 PRAGUE 4 
 Telephone No. (420-241) 040 164 
 Telefax No.  (420-241) 040 180 
 e-mail:   janm@cesmad.com 
 
 Mr Ladislav NEMEC 
 Deputy Director of Road Transport Department 
 Ministry of Transport 
 P.O. Box 12 
 Nabrezi Ludvika Svobody 12 
 CZ-110 15 PRAGUE 1 
 Telephone No. (420-22) 51 31 382 
 Telefax No.  (420-22) 51 31 117 
 e-mail:   ladislav.nemec@mdcr.cz 
 
ROUMANIE/ROMANIA Mr Eduard UNGUREANU 
 Senior Consellor 
 Ministry of Transport, Construction and Tourism 
 General Directorate of Infrastructures and Road Transport 
 38, Dinicu Golescu Av., 
 RO-77113 BUCAREST 
 Telephone No. (40-21)  313 99 54 
      (40-21) 319 61 04 
 Telefax No.  (40-21)  313 99 54 
 e-mail:   ediu@mt.ro 
 



 CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

19 

 Mr Sorin SIRBU 
 General Director 
 Ministry of Transport, Construction and Tourism 
 General Directorate for Infrastructure and Road Transport 
 38, Dinicu Golescu Av., 
 RO-010873 BUCAREST 1 
 Telephone No. (40-21) 315 48 43 
      (40-723) 252 238 
 Telefax No.  (40-21) 313 99 54 
 e-mail:   afk@mt.ro 
 
ROYAUME-UNI/ Mr Tim WARD 
UNITED KINGDOM Policy Advisor International Freight Negotiations 
 Freight Logistics Division 
 Department for Transport 
 2/29 Great Minster House 
 76 Marsham Street 
 GB- LONDON SW1P 4DR 
 Telephone No. (44-207) 944 27 74 
 Telefax No.  (44-207) 944 96 31 
 e-mail:   tim.ward@dft.gsi.gov.uk 
 
 Mr Paul HAYES 
 Head of International Freight Negotiations 
 Freight Logistics Division 
 Department for Transport 
 2/29 Great Minster House 
 76 Marsham Street 
 GB- LONDON SW1P 4DR 
 Telephone No. (44-207) 944 68 46 
 Telefax No.  (44-207) 944 96 31 
 e-mail:   paul.hayes@dft.gsi.gov.uk 
 
RUSSIE/RUSSIA Mr Alexander SHERSTNEV 
 Deputy Head of Department 
 Ministry of Transport 
 Rozhdestvenka 1-1 
 RU-109012 MOSCOW 
 Telephone No. (7-495) 542 71 24 
      (7-495) 542 71 23 
 Telefax No.  (7-495) 542 71 72 
 e-mail:   sherstnevay@mintrans.ru 
 



CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

20 

 Mr Dmitriy BUKHANOV 
 Consultant of the Road Transport Department 
 Ministry of Transport 
 Rozhdestvenka 1-1 
 RU-109012 MOSCOW 
 Telephone No. (7-495) 542 71 67 
 Telefax No.  (7-495) 542 71 71 
 e-mail:   
 
 Mr Vladimir LAGUTIN 
 Head of Division 
 Russian Road Transport Union 
 Bolshoy Karetniy per. 21/1 
 RU-127051 MOSCOW GSP-4 
 Telephone No. (7-495) 694 28 95 
 Telefax No.  (7-495) 694 28 95 
 e-mail:   otdelcemt@mintrans.ru 
 
 Mrs Anna LYUBIMOVA 
 Deputy Head of Division 
 Russian Road Transport Union 
 Bolshoy Karetniy per. 21/1 
 RU-127051 MOSCOW GSP-4 
 Telephone No. (7-495) 694 28 95 
 Telefax No.  (7-495) 694 28 95 
 e-mail:   lan@pac.mintrans.ru 
 
 Mr Ivan MARCHUK 
 Russian Road Transport Union 
 Bolshoy Karetniy per. 21/1 
 RU-127051 MOSCOW GSP-4 
 Telephone No. (7-495) 694 20 75 
 Telefax No.  (7-495) 694 26 63 
 e-mail:   secretariat.pac@mintrans.ru 
 
 Mr Peter PAVLUK 
 Head of Division 
 Association of International Road Carriers (ASMAP) 
 Leningradskiy prospect 64 
 RU-125319  MOSCOW 
 Telephone No. (7-495) 232 66 27 
 Telefax No.  (7-495) 232 66 28 
 e-mail:   pavluk@asmap.ru 
 



 CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

21 

 Mr Mikhail MATSNEV 
 Deputy Head 
 Association of International Road Carriers (ASMAP) 
 Information Systems, Technical Policy and Services Department 
 Leningradskiy prospect 64 
 RU-125319  MOSCOW 
 Telephone No. (7-495) 232 66 27 
      (7-495) 232 66 28 
 Telefax No.  (7-495) 
 e-mail:   matsnev@asmap.ru 
 
SERBIE/SERBIA Mrs Aneta DJERMANOVIC 
 First Counsellor 
 Embassy of Serbia 
 5 rue Leonard de Vinci 
 F-75116 PARIS 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 40 72 24 17 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 40 72 24 11 
 e-mail:   anetadjermanovic@yahoo.fr 
 
SLOVAQUIE/SLOVAKIA Mr Jozef TISOVSKY 
 Head of Road Transport Department 
 Ministry of Transport, Posts and Telecommunications 
 Namestie Slobody 6 
 SK-810 05 BRATISLAVA 
 Telephone No. (421-2) 594 94659 
      (421-2) 594 94675 
 Telefax No.  (421-2) 524 42202 
 e-mail:   jozef.tisovsky@telecoMr.gov.sk 
 
SLOVENIE/SLOVENIA Mr Bogdan POTOKAR 
 Senior Adviser 
 Ministry of Transport 
 International Relations in Road Transports Sector 
 Langusova 4 
 SL0-1535 LJUBLJANA 
 Telephone No. (386-1) 478 81 92 
 Telefax No.  (386-1) 478 81 41 
 e-mail:   bogdan.potokar@gov.si 
 
SUEDE/SWEDEN Mr Per BJÖRKLUND 
 Division for Transport Policy 
 Ministry of Enterprise and Communications 
 Jakobsgatan 26 
 S-103 33 STOCKHOLM 
 Telephone No. (46-8) 405 44 26 
      (46-70) 594 48 79  
 Telefax No.  (46-8) 405 22 98 
 e-mail:   per.bjorklund@enterprise.ministry.se 
 



CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

22 

SUISSE/SWITZERLAND Mr. Matthias RINDERKNECHT 
 Adjoint Scientifique 
 DETEC 
 Office Fédéral des Transports 
 Mühlestrasse 6 
 CH-3063 ITTIGEN 
 Telephone No. (41-31) 322 58 24 
 Telefax No.  (41-31) 322 58 11 
 e-mail:   matthias.rinderknecht@bav.admin.ch 
 
TURQUIE/TURKEY Mr. Izzet ISIK 
 Head of Department 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Ulastirma Bakanligi 
 Hakki Turayliç Caddesi No. 5 
 TR-06338 Emek/ANKARA  
 Telephone No. (90-312) 550 1207 
 Telefax No.  (90-312) 550 1209 
 e-mail:   iisik@ubak.gov.tr 
 
 Mr Bulent SULOGLU 
 Junior EU Expert 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Ulastirma Bakanligi 
 Hakki Turayliç Caddesi No. 5 
 TR-06338 Emek/ANKARA  
 Telephone No. (90-312) 550 1229 
 Telefax No.  (90-312) 212 0849 
 e-mail:   bsuloglu@ubak.gov.tr 
 
 Mr. Murat ATES 
 First Counsellor 
 Permanent Delegation of Turkey to the OECD 
 9 rue Alfred Dehodencq 
 F-75116 PARIS 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 42 88 50 02 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 45 27 28 24 
 e-mail:   myates@mfa.gov.tr 
 
UKRAINE Mr Sergiy DOBROHOD 
 Director of the 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 State Road Transport Department 
 14 Peremohy Avenue 
 UKR-01135 KIEV 
 Telephone No. (380-44) 461 50 03 
 Telefax No.  (380-44)461 50 04 
 e-mail:   dobrohod@autotrans.gov.ua 
 



 CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

23 

 Mrs Tamara KURZOVA 
 Chief Expert 
 Ministry of Transport and Communications 
 Integration and International Organisations Division 
 14 Peremohy Avenue 
 UKR-01135 KIEV 
 Telephone No. (380-44) 486 35 41 
 Telefax No.  (380-44) 486 36 25 
 e-mail:   kurzova@mtu.gov.ua 
 
CE/EC Mr Olli PIRKANNIEMI 
 DG TREN - Directorate E - Unit E1 
 Office: DM28 4/77 
 B-1049 BRUXELLES 
 Telephone No. (32-2) 296 1807 
 Telefax No.  (32-2) 295 2165 
 e-mail:   olli.pirkanniemi@ec.europa.eu 
 
CEE-ONU/UNECE Mrs. Marie-Noëlle POIRIER 
 Economic Affairs Officer 
 Division Transports 
 Palais des Nations 
 8-14 avenue de la Paix 
 CH-1211 GENEVE 10 
 Telephone No. (41-22) 917 3259 
 Telefax No.  (41-22) 917 0039 
 e-mail:   marie-noelle.poirier@unece.org 
 
IRU Mr Oleg KAMBERSKI 
 Head Passenger Transport 
 Délégation Permanente de l'IRU 
 Avenue de Tervuren, 32-34 - Bte 37 
 B-1040 BRUXELLES 
 Telephone No. (32-2) 743 25 80 
      (32) 0496 240 389 
 Telefax No.  (32-2) 743 25 99 
 e-mail:   oleg.kamberski@iru.org 
 
Secrétariat CEMT/ Mr. Alain RATHERY 
ECMT Secretariat Secrétaire Général Adjoint 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 45 24 97 16 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 45 24 97 42/13 22 
 e-mail:   alain.rathery@oecd.org 
 
 Mrs. Martine Sophie FOUVEZ 
 Administrateur Principal 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 45 24 97 15 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 45 24 13 22 
 e-mail:   martine-sophie.fouvez@oecd.org 
 



CEMT/CS/TR/M(2007)1 

24 

 Mrs. Elene SHATBERASHVILI 
 Administrator 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 45 24 91 62 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 45 24 13 22  
 e-mail:   elene.shatberashvili@oecd.org 
 
 Mrs. Nurhan TÜFEKCIOGLU 
 Administrator 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 45 24 97 93 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 45 24 13 22  
 e-mail:   nurhan.tufekcioglu@oecd.org 
 
 Mrs. Josiane MARCHAUDON 
 Assistante 
 Telephone No. (33-1) 45 24 97 25 
 Telefax No.  (33-1) 45 24 13 22 
 e-mail:   josiane.marchaudon@oecd.org 
 
 


